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 PARISH COUNCIL MEETING

OF THE PARISH OF MANCETTER
Minutes of the Parish Council Meeting of the Parish of Mancetter,
held on Tuesday 22nd March 2022 at the Schoolroom
of St Peter’s Church Mancetter,
commencing at 7pm.
Present:
Chairman 


Mr T Hopkins.
Parish Councillors
Mr H Blackburn, Mrs G Forknall, Mrs S Healy and Mr P Mann 
County Councillor
           Mrs M Bell.

Borough Councillors           Mr A Clews, Mrs D Clews.
Parish Clerk

           Mrs E Higgins.
Assistant Clerk
           Mrs K Meads
Item 1 - Welcome 

Mr T Hopkins welcomed everyone to the meeting just after 7pm.
A specialist portable air filtration system was plugged in throughout the meeting to provide covid ventilation.
This avoided having the doors open and letting heat out into the car park.
Item 2 – Apologies.
Apologies were received from Mrs N Wallis due to illness and these were accepted. 
Mrs S Logie tendered her resignation as a councillor yesterday, which leaves the parish council with two 

vacancies. The monitoring officer at NWBC will be informed to trigger the process of election or co-option.
Sheilagh will be thanked for her contribution to the parish council team.
Item 3 – Recording of the meeting.

There was no recording of the meeting.

Item 4 – Notice of Interest.
Mr T Hopkins and Mrs G Forknall declared an interest in Item 9g as allotment holders.
Item 5 – Public Question Time.
There were no members of the public present, and no issues had been raised with the Clerk prior to the meeting.
Item 6 – Minutes of the last meeting.
The draft minutes from the 25th January 2022 were agreed unanimously by those present at the meeting, and therefore formally signed by the chairman as a true record of proceedings.

Item 7 – Matters arising from the previous minutes.
There were no matters arising not covered by an agenda item.
Item 8– Feedback from Police, Borough and County Councillors.
There was no Police report or attendance at this meeting.
The lack of a warranted officer for our area is still being raised as a concern.

WCC
County Councillor Margaret Bell informed the meeting that the planned court hearing for the Traveller’s site at Kirby Glebe had been postponed until 24th and 25th May 2022.

Secondary School places have just been allocated for September, and has highlighted the shortage of spaces, with many local children being forced to travel away from their local catchment area. If there are any families within Mancetter and Ridge Lane adversely affected, then please get in touch with Margaret and let her know.

Trevor Hopkins has seen Balfour Beatty surveying the condition of the road along Steppey Lane. He took the opportunity to ask them to remove a tree stump from near the roadside which they did.
Both WCC and NWBC have signed a climate change pledge to reduce carbon emissions. The fleet of vans will eventually move to electric, once reliable technology and funding is available. A new automated recycling plant is being built on the outskirts of Coventry which will allow more items to be recycled.

Lack of signage and up to date information for residents regarding the evening closures on the A5 island were raised as an issue by Peter Mann. Unfortunately, Highways England have not revisited the original publicity and this has caused disturbance to local residents.

Feedback from the traffic survey meeting on 7th March 2022 held on zoom was clarified.
The survey found that over 24% of motorists regularly drive in excess of 40mph
· From her delegated budget, Margaret Bell has agreed to fund one village gateway into Mancetter from the Nuneaton Road direction and one into Ridge Lane from the direction of Pipers Lane. Designs will be discussed at the Annual Meeting with Parishioners on 26th April 2022 so that work can be costed and go ahead. Unfortunately, due to the delays in obtaining approval, a source of funding up to £8,000 is now no longer accessible by the Parish Council.
· The County Highways department have also agreed to replace the flashing 30mph sign on Nuneaton Road that was knocked down pre-covid by a speeding driver. Graham Stanley will meet with the Parish Council to agree a moveable location.
· It was also proposed to make the other flashing speed sign on Harpers Lane portable.  By installing another set of brackets onto a different lamp post, this will allow each sign to be moved along the road to help with the visibility of speed. Drivers can get so used to seeing a sign in one place that they barely notice it, and become complacent. 
· A survey into the viability of a pedestrian crossing in the area will also take place.
NWBC
Borough Councillor Denise Clews shared that from the Community and Environment Board reports, Mancetter Parish had seen an improvement in all aspects of anti-social behaviour, although we did have the highest truancy rate in the area.
Julie Taylor has now taken over from Robert Beggs, as the NWBC contact for the Speed Watch programme in partnership with the Police. Despite the length of time Mancetter Parish has been trying to obtain the Speed Gun training, still no progress has been made and residents and councillors are very disillusioned.
Councillor Hopkins had raised with the NWBC Housing department ongoing issues with dog mess and the smell of cannabis near to the Block two flats at the Arden Forest Estate in Ridge Lane. It was recommended to also pass this information onto the Police.
The Parish Council were asked if they had applied for Jubilee funding or for trees as part of the Queen’s Green Canopy initiative. 
The council were not eligible for funding for the items required, and do not own enough land in order to plant lots of trees. 
Planting trees next to the roadside needs to consider safety, and the suitability of each tree for each location. The specialist trees already purchased for the Cemetery are set back, and sufficiently large to begin assisting with the absorption of carbon straightaway and will create a Jubilee Avenue in years to come.
Borough Councillor Tony Clews made the parish council aware of a pending application; for pre-fabricated social housing bungalows and landscaping, on part of the former golf club site at Purley Chase. 
Some initial discussions have taken place and it is thought that a planning application will be submitted in the autumn.
Councillor A Clews also clarified the council’s request for a site plan of developments located along the track leading from Quarry Lane, on the land formerly part of the Stoneleigh Quarry Farm Estate.
Item 9- Finance
a) Two councillors signed the financial paperwork since the last meeting in accordance with Standing Orders and the Bank Mandate. 
b) It was proposed by Councillor Healy, seconded by Councillor Blackburn, and approved unanimously, to process the 12-month backdated pay and pension award in March to fulfil legal requirements for the council as an employer.
c) Following satisfactory appraisals, it was proposed by Councillor Forknall, seconded by Councillor Blackburn and agreed unanimously, to award both Clerks one increment onto the next point in the approved NJC pay scales, and contracted hours will remain the same for the time being. 

The Assistant Clerk will retire at a suitable time for everyone, but will not work beyond August 2023. It was agreed unanimously to place an advert for a new clerk in the forthcoming financial year, now that Covid restrictions have eased. 
Work will take place to identify roles and responsibilities, and a commitment to funding for their training and support was agreed.
d) Briefing notes had been sent to all councillors prior to the meeting, on bank charges and the increased frequency of bank transfers. A discussion took place, and it was proposed by Councillor Healy, seconded by Councillor Blackburn and agreed unanimously to close the Clerk Account, transfer direct debits, and amend the parish council standing orders and financial policy. 
e) Payment of recent bills has resulted in the council having to transfer funds on several consecutive days in order to fulfil the invoice requirements. It was therefore proposed by Harry Blackburn, seconded by Sue Healy, and agreed unanimously, to increase the daily online payment limit from £1,000 to £1,500 and amend the relevant council documents.

f) Briefing notes had highlighted risk assessment considerations for the ordering of equipment and supplies, and coupled with the Clerk having to utilise personal payment methods and be reimbursed, it was proposed by Councillor Blackburn, seconded by Councillor Healy and approved unanimously, to make an application for a Parish Council Debit Card in the name of the Clerk to allow authorised purchases to be made. It was agreed to set up an Amazon Smile Account for the Parish Council which will also enable nominations to be made towards local charities at no extra cost to the council, and VAT to be reclaimed. The Clerk then signed an application form to apply for a debit card through HSBC.
g) As the council now has to pay HSBC a percentage fee for any cash paid into the bank; this posed a problem for the banking of the allotment rents which is historically always a cash payment. As the Chairman does not wish to consider internet banking, it was agreed for him to retain the cash sum, and pay the total amount of £329.00 by a personal cheque which only incurs one transaction fee. Receipts and documentation are clearly marked within the allotments folder. Standing orders and financial risk assessments will be updated to reflect this change in the council procedures. The option of moving to another financial provider was briefly discussed, but other banks are not accepting new customers and are also likely to be implementing their own charges in due course.
h) Further to the agreement to go ahead with the purchase of the Scribe Financial System, a one off set up payment of £197.00 + VAT was approved unanimously by Councillors. All financial data for this year has been inputted and reconciled with the existing spreadsheets. Accounts in both formats will be passed to the internal auditor this year.
i) In order to ensure that expenditure is allocated against the correct budget heading, some adjustments have been suggested between cost centres. The overall parish council budget for 2021 – 2022 remains unchanged. Paperwork had been distributed prior to the meeting, and authorisation for the amendments were proposed by Sue Healy, seconded by Glynis Forknall and agreed unanimously.
j) The proposed parish council reserves for 2022 – 2023 were reviewed, and approved unanimously. Despite requesting on 7 separate occasions for payment details and invoices from our approved Grave Digger, the council is still unable to pay out £775.00 in outstanding fees received from Funeral Directors.
Therefore, it is proposed to change the reserve for Covid Recovery into Grave digging fees to ringfence this money if invoices are received at a later date.

The reserve earmarked for the Platinum Jubilee will be reduced from £3,000 to £1,500 as the cost of the cemetery trees has already been taken from this year’s cemetery reserves, along with the replacement and refurbishment of the cemetery railings.
Item 10– Platinum Jubilee
a) Outline plans for celebrations in both villages include a picnic day with entertainment at the Brewery Tap on Saturday 4th June, a high tea at the White Hart on the Sunday afternoon of the 5th and a children’s party at Mancetter Memorial Hall also on 5th June with involvement from St Peter’s Church.
b) A revised budget for the Jubilee of £1,500 was approved unanimously by Councillors.

c) A selection of shields and crowns already decorated by Ridge Lane residents and community groups were on display at the meeting and looked fantastic.

All remaining shields are now primed, and more local groups are beginning to come forward to decorate them. Little Stars Nursery, St Peter’s Church Children’s team, Rainbows, Brownies, Guides, Beavers, Cubs, Scouts, Wi’s and craft groups have all agreed to be involved.
Details of arrangements for events, prizes, and shield decorating will be finalised at the Annual Meeting of Parishioners being held on 26th April at 7pm in the schoolroom of St Peter’s Church in Mancetter.

Item 11 – Meetings and Training
a) Feedback from the Traffic Survey Meeting was discussed at the beginning of this meeting as part of the updates from our County Councillor.
b) Nicky Wallis has successfully completed two e-learning courses on “Introduction to Councils” and “Introduction to Planning” as well as attending a zoom training session on “Understanding Council Meetings”. Although Councillor Wallis was absent this evening, the Chairman wished to minute congratulations on behalf of the council which was wholeheartedly agreed. 
c) Glynis Forknall and Sue Healy will both be attending the WALC Local Climate Action Day being held on 30th March 2022. Councillor Healy proposed that the council takes things slowly, and begins its climate change agenda by updating council documents to reflect actions already taken, before moving on to draft an environmental policy.
d) The Parish Council are about to be approached by the Methodist Church who own the chapel in Ridge Lane. This is the only community space within the village, and the meeting place of all of the community activities and groups. 

Apparently, they may wish to consider a joint working arrangement, to safeguard the building as a community space. Councils are not permitted by law to financially support places of worship so this is a complex legal situation which may require a considerable amount of external advice.
Under the Localism Act of 2011, the parish council expressed a wish to NWBC, that if there were ever any plans to sell the venue, then the sale would be blocked for 6 months to allow the council time to consider options with the local community. Although this is not what is being discussed at present, the parish council gave permission for the Clerk, the Chairman and a Mancetter Councillor to meet with the Methodists to see what they wish to propose. 
Item 12- Planning Matters and New Applications. Update on recent applications, enforcement issues 
   and determinations from planning lists.
The list of pending and approved applications was noted by Councillors.

There is currently no feedback available regarding CMP/2022/00034 relating to the land to the rear of 
90 -92 Mancetter Road.
The Council has no objections to the recladding of BEC Engineering on the Manor Road Industrial

Estate (PAP 2022 0048) or the felling of a diseased tree at 21 The Spinney (PAP 2022 0083).
Two further applications for a single storey rear extension at 29 The Coppice (PAP 2022 0118) and a 
First floor side extension at 56 Mancetter Road (PAP 2022 0101) at first glance do not appear to raise

concerns, but councillors are invited to send any additional feedback to the clerk.

Item 13– Cemetery and Maintenance around the Parish.
a) After a detailed discussion, which also took into consideration the latest prices charged by neighbouring Atherstone Town Council, it was proposed by Councillor Blackburn and seconded by Councillor Healy, to increase all “parishioner” burial and cremation fees by £50.00 and to raise the cost of “non-parishioner” cremation fees by £50.00 and the Right of Burial and Interment for “non-parishioners” from £1,000 to £1,500. An additional £50.00 administration fee will be levied where the presence of the clerk is legally required at the graveside to oversee the interment. Memorial Fees remain unchanged.
b) There have been some issues surrounding the delivery of the specialist commemorative trees. The date was moved at the last minute making it impossible for either of the Clerks or the Chairman to attend. Delivery was kindly taken by the Cemetery Contractor who immediately noticed that they did not match the existing trees as per the order and were actually a bush variety. The correct trees were then sourced and delivered free of charge, but the driver refused to take back the originals much to the annoyance of the supplier. We are currently still awaiting an invoice and for the original trees to be collected.
c) Councillors had received a proposed copy of the layout of the new cremation area prior to the meeting. The marker slabs have now been cut to size by the Chairman, and will contain an arrow to indicate the direction to place the memorial tablet. This will maintain sufficient walkways but make full use of available space.
d) The Clerk was authorised to source and purchase a new cemetery deed book.
e) The funding contribution from Tarmac Quarry towards Rights of Way in the Parish has been delayed. Last year’s payment went over into this financial year so it is likely that this will happen again. 
A request had been made to WCC for some Way Marker posts to replace those missing from around the parish. Our Rights of Way Contractor who has adequate public liability insurance, was prepared to install the posts to save time and money.
The Parish Council have been told to record the site of each missing post onto the repairs portal and log each request on a map ideally with a photograph of the site.

In order to co-ordinate this task, a parishioner who often walks the rights of way is compiling a list which the Clerk can then upload to the portal.

Item 14 - Date of next meeting: Annual Parish Meeting with Parishioners.
Tuesday 26th April 2022 7pm at the Schoolroom, St Peter’s Church Mancetter.
As there was no further business the meeting closed at 9.50pm
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